
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

February 23, 2022
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, February 23, 2022. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
Christopher Abruzzo 
 
*Brian Enterline
   
Stephen Libhart
         
James Anderson
 
James Gross


Keith Rodgers
         
Keith Bashore
   

James Helsel
      
 
Carolyn Van Newkirk
         
Bennett Chotiner
 
Erik Hume


*Nelva Wright
      
*Ms. Wright and Mr. Enterline arrived after Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Presentation of the 2021 Premiere Project Award:

Mr. Gerard Duke, Dauphin County Planning Coordinator, Tri-County Regional Planning Commission:  Mr. Duke, on behalf of the Dauphin County Planning Commission and the Dauphin County Commissioners, congratulated SARAA on being chosen the winner of the 2021 Premier Project Award in the category of Growing Our Economy for the Air Cargo Reconfiguration and Expansion Project  He said that the annual Premier Project Awards acknowledge and encourage planning excellence in Dauphin County, recognizing efforts that meet the community, environmental and economic goals of the county’s recently adopted Comprehensive Plan.  He presented SARAA with the award and said that SARAA’s project was judged from the submitted entries to be the very best in meeting its category’s goals and objectives.  
2022 Diamond Award:  Mr. Edwards reported that SARAA and Urban Engineers were presented with the 2022 Diamond Award from the American Council of Engineering Companies of Pennsylvania for the Airport Levee System Rehabilitation.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve three Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the January 26, 2022, Board Meeting
2. Exposure Control Plan for Bloodborne Pathogens Adoption
3. Resolution/Statewide Local Share Account Program Grant
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Bashore and was unanimously approved.  Ms. Wright was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:  There were no Executive Committee items.
Airport Operations:

a)
Upgrade Baggage Handling Control System:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a professional services contract to Vic Thompson Company (VTC) for the not-to-exceed amount of $259,587.23 to provide engineering design services, plans, specifications, bid documents and bid phase services for the Baggage Handling Control System Upgrade at HIA.  Based upon the information received in the responses to the advertised RFP, SARAA’s appointed selection committee evaluated and ranked the three responsive consultants and determined that VTC was the most qualified responsive and responsible bidder.  VTC was the engineer of record for the design and previously provided construction administration services for the installation of HIA’s current Baggage Handling System and has specific institutional knowledge of the system and SARAA’s policies.  This project is included as an approved line item in SARAA’s Capital Budget to be funded from the Capital Improvement Account.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a professional services contract to Vic Thompson Company (VTC) of Arlington, Texas for the not-to-exceed amount of $259,587.23 to provide engineering design services, plans, specifications, bid documents and bid phase services for the Baggage Handling Control System Upgrade at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  
b)
Purchase General Aviation Maintenance Department Mower:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one commercial mower for use at all three SARAA-owned General Aviation airports.  The purchase is in the amount of $20,627.70.  The acquisition of this mower will continue a replacement plan for the GA airports mowing equipment.  Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.  The equipment is available as part of the PA State contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board approve the purchase of one commercial mower for use at all three SARAA-owned General Aviation airports—Gettysburg Regional, Franklin County Regional and Capital City Executive Airports.  The purchase is in the amount of $20,627.70.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through December):   Total YTD Airline Revenues were $10.6.  Total YTD Non-Airline Revenues were $14.3 million.  Total YTD Operating Revenues were $24.9 million.  Total YTD Operating Expenses were $16.9 million.   Net Operating Revenue is $7.9 million YTD.  Non-operating revenues and expenses were $7.9 million YTD, resulting in a variance to budget of ($168,752).  When you factor in the CARES/CRRSA Act Grant Funds received of $1,259,449, the Net Position with cash inflows is $1,090,697.  Revenue Sharing is at $1,058,000.  The Debt Coverage Ratio is 1.47 on a 1.25 requirement.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, YTD 2021 enplanements were 512,820 vs 317,660, up 61.4%.  The YTD Food/Gift sales were up 62.63%. The Rental Car Sales are up 90.17%.  Total Variable Revenues YTD are up 52.43%.  On the Fuel Flowage report, total gallons sold at Gettysburg Regional Airport for YTD 2021 was 23,002. On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, of the Accounts Receivable total due of $1,156,070, the total due from 30 to 90 days is only $124,000.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following: 
HIA:

HIA Demolish Building 26 & 96:   Building 26 is complete and backfill continues.  Paving/concrete placements to occur in early April when material production resumes.  
HIA Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:  The physical construction will start by March 22, 2022.
HIA Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 5:  Continue finalizing design and preparing bid documents.
Airport Drive Phase 3B, Third Street Intersection:  Preparing final design for a circulatory roadway.

Water Plant PFOS Remediation Upgrade:  Glace continues preparing final design and PennVEST Application.
Capital City Executive Airport:
CXY Remove Obstructions:  The contractor is scheduled to mobilize equipment and material the week of February 21, 2022.
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  
Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase IV:  The construction is anticipated to start in April 2022.

Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase V:  The bid opening is scheduled for March 15, 2022.    

Franklin County Regional Airport:

Construct Snow Removal Equipment Building:  Physical construction is anticipated to begin in March 2022.

c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that January 2022 CXY Operations were 1,885, down 14% vs January 2021 and up 17% vs January 2019.  Winter weather negatively impacted operations on multiple days during the month.  January 2022 MDT Operations were 3,699, up 10% vs January 2021.  Commercial airlines were 37% of total operations.  January 2022 Air Cargo Tonnage totaled 4,317 tons, down 5% vs January 2021.  UPS was the market leader at 45%.  January enplanements totaled 38,877, up 111% vs last year, and down 15% vs budget and 23% vs 2019.  American Airlines is the market share leader at 45%.    

Marketing Update:  The $70,000 marketing campaign will initially focus on Ft. Lauderdale and Newark.  The campaign ends in mid-April.

Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel did not convene an Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk said she appreciates the renewed interest in the Gettysburg Regional Airport.
Ms. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.  

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson commented that 2022 is off to a great start.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, March 30, 2022, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport


Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:28 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

Erik Hume,
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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